
River Valley Country Club Newsletter                    April 2020 

Golf courses are “amusement and recreation activities” and are 

CLOSED per the Industry Operation Guidance.  Nevertheless, 

certain activities at golf courses, such as landscape 

maintenance and other “services to buildings and dwellings,” 

may continue ONLY TO THE EXTENT that they are necessary 

to prevent deterioration of property condition.   

FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Hello members of RVCC,  

As of all of you know these are some unprecedented and uncharted 

times we are in. Like all of you are feeling - “just let me on the 

course!!” trust me we wish we could.   As the time for golf season 

approaches, our Grounds crew are preparing the course so once we 

are able to reopen we will be ready.  Working with the Board of  

Directors and the Committees, we have plans and strategies in 

place to keep RVCC functional during these times.  Our General 

Manager, Larry Moon, has been in constant contact with the board 

and committees working on current events and future projects. I 

want to make it known to all members that we (Board of Directors, 

Committees, RVCC management and staff) are working together 

to make RVCC a successful and sustainable golf club for now and 

into the future.  Please everyone be safe and stay healthy!  

Thank You,  

Jim Brarens 
President   
 

 

FROM THE GENERAL MANAGER 

I have been appointed as the full time General Manager and am 
very eager to start the season.  Roy has decided to retire and will 
now be able to play a little more golf.  He will continue to provide  
valuable input and help to the club. 

Unfortunately, we are all dealing with the COVID-19 pandemic 
and as such the club is following the Governor’s Executive Order.  
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The course maintenance crew is following their usual routine to get the course ready for play as 

weather permits.  The greens have been cut as well as fairways, roughs and tee boxes.  We are 

about ready to open for play but of course must wait for permission from Governor Wolf and the 

stay at home order is now being enforced until May 8th. 

 

We will miss Dave Wheaton this season who suddenly passed away at the end of last year. His  

dedication as both a member and worker will be missed.  No one can deny that meeting David was 

a fun and a memorable experience and we will miss the nicknames he tagged to many of us. 

 

Keep in mind that we normally don’t open for 

play until the beginning of May.  League  

signups have begun and we intend to start as 

soon as the Governor allows play.  We hope  

everybody can return for another season of 

league play, but if you are unable to do so, 

please let us know so we can plan accordingly. 

In the next few pages, you will learn about some 

history of our club, what makes us who we are and our financial position moving into 2020.  We 

have several new members to welcome to River Valley this year and I hope this newsletter gives 

them some helpful information as well.     

See you all at the club, 

 

Larry Moon, GM 

River Valley History 

The Beginning 

On July 2, 1963, a group of influential citizens of the Cowanesque 

Valley area held a meeting in the Westfield Crary Fire Department 

Building to discuss building a golf course. One of these citizens  

being none other than Weldon Bailey, who was a lifelong member 

at River Valley until his passing a couple of years ago.  Traveling to 

Wellsville, Coudersport, Wellsboro and even farther for recreation 

could thus be eliminated. Kenneth Hegmann’s 225 acre farm, just 

south of Phillips Station in the Jemison Valley, seemed an ideal 

spot since the farm was located halfway between Westfield and Knoxville. It offered scenic beauty 

and even a romantic history. Mary Jemison had once hunted the area with her Indian husband --- 

hence it was called "The Jemison". 

Federal Housing Administration (FHA) 

FHA (of the U.S. Department of Agriculture) agreed to loan half of the $300,000 cost of the  

project if a substantial amount could be raised locally.   This was done by selling Membership  

Certificates for $100.  They sold over 300 certificates allowing the loan to be granted.  You can buy 

a certificate today for $100 which allows you to vote at the annual meeting for who serves on the 

board of directors.  See later page for more details about the Board. 

Hole #16 -  Jemison Creek 
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Cowanesque Valley Recreation Association (CVRA) 

On October 14, 1963, the CVRA was formed with 

the help of Weldon Bailey. Architect Raymond Hall, 

of Port Allegany, would design the clubhouse which 

also included a swimming pool. The building con-

tract was awarded to Dominic Sama and Paul Ford 

and Son Lumber Company of Westfield. Local  

industries generously provided men and machinery 

for much of the work, and the holding of "bees" 

plus volunteer labor helped to reduce the cost. 

Course Architect 

Geoffrey Cornish (Aug 6, 1914—Feb 10, 2012) designed the  

attractive nine-hole golf course, utilizing existing hills as well as  

level areas to create a challenging course, and one that would also 

stimulate the use of an ever increasing number of carts.   Hole #1 

was our current #10.  Very difficult starting hole as we do appreciate 

today with league play! 

 

The very first greenskeeper, Joe Sweazy,  was hired and housed in 

the former Hegmann home (the brick house near #15 tee).  

 

Choosing a Name for the Club 

In order to choose a name for the new recreation center a contest was held, and Lena Hopkins, of 

Westfield, won with the title, River Valley Country Club. The club opened for golf on July 3, 1965, 

and was formally dedicated on Saturday, April 30, 1966. 

 
Expansion to 18 Holes 

Geoffrey Cornish originally designed an 18 hole golf course  but we could only afford to build a nine 

hole course back in the 60’s.   

 

On July 7, 1992, Kevin Howe, manager at the time, presented the Board of Directors with a plan to 

expand the golf course to 18 holes.  Mike Schwarz made the motion to proceed pending approval of 

a $120,000 loan.  The course was opened for 18 holes of play in the summer of 1994. 

 

Without the help of many key people, including John Bush, Jack Murdock, Clyde Bailey, Weldon 

Bailey, Larue and Audrey James, we would not have a golf course in our area today.  Some of the 

original members are still active at River Valley.   

 

Many thanks to all of the various board members, committee members, employees and volunteers 

who have helped River Valley sustain itself during many challenging years.  As was the case back in 

the early days, finances are an ongoing battle which will be discussed more on the next page. Lets all 

work together to enjoy many more years to come. 
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FINANCIAL STATE 

The club has lost a total of $45,000 over the past two seasons.  In 2018, the weather was largely 

the issue causing the course to be closed for over 

30 days resulting in a loss of ~$32K.  We saw  

better weather in 2019, but still lost roughly $13K.   

Let me explain some details regarding this loss. 

Our Mission 

We live and always have right on the edge of black and red with our finances.  We have always 

done this to keep the expense to our members as the lowest possible.  If we lose members, which is 

inevitable with fewer people playing golf today, aging membership, health issues, etc., then we lose 

income generated from Dues, Tournaments, Leagues and general sales at the bar and pro shop. 

The way we have always worked, and please check the year end financial report, we count on dues, 

tournament income, leagues and green fees.  Most courses weigh heavier on dues to make sure 

they are better founded in that percentage of the income.   

 

The Mission of the River Valley Club is to provide a golf and social facility for the enjoyment of its 

members and guests.  We try to accomplish this with a very affordable membership and green fee 

rates for our guests.   Below is a table showing Membership Dues (discount rates) at area courses.    

How do we compare?   

 

ARE DUES FAIR? 

Entire season is about 30 weeks.  Avg 1 round per week @ $35  (18 w/cart)      Total cost = $1,050 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Single 

 

Couple 

 

Senior 

 

Junior 

Cart  

Single/Couple 

River Valley 585 760 555 175 300/400 

Indian Hills 950 1250 820 300 600/900 

Tyoga 1125 1495 625 195 588/746 

Corey Creek 852 1342 804 492 535/692.50 

Coudersport 1000 ? 900 ? ? 150 ? 

Twin Hickory 630 920 504 230 285/475 

Willow Creek 975 1525 875 350 ? 

Wellsville 1795 2995 880 500 500/1000 

Bath (special) 1000 1500 ? ? ? 

Towanda 900 1400  250 500/1000 

White Deer 1095 1695 ? ? ? 

Year Income Expenses Gain/Loss 

2019 430,520 443,791 Loss (13,271) 

2018 418,809 450,414 Loss (31,605) 

BENEFITS OF A GOLF MEMBERSHIP 

• UNLIMITED green fees 

• Reciprocal play (see list next page) 

• Option to add Cart Membership  

 

• Advanced tee time booking privileges 

• Tournament discounts 

• USGA GHIN Handicap Service 
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RECIPROCAL LIST 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

REMINDER: Reciprocal play is a privilege as part of being a member at River Valley Country 

Club.  Please do not abuse that privilege. Golfers are permitted (4) rounds per player per club,  

unless otherwise noted by the host club.  

 

Tee time arrangements, for other courses, should be made by our golf staff. You may be required to 

present your membership card as identification at the golf course.   Let the Pro Shop know if you 

need help scheduling a tee time. 

 

 

Course Location Phone Rate 

Arrowhead Creek Wayne, NY 607-292-3370 10/20 

Bath Country Club Bath, NY 607-776-5043 25 

Bavarian Hills St Marys, PA 814-834-3602 25 

Corey Creek Mansfield, PA 570-662-3520 25 

Coudersport GC Coudersport, PA 814-274-9122 25 

Emporium CC Emporium, PA 814-486-7715 25 

Hillendale Ithaca, NY 607-273-2363 20/25 

Hornell CC Hornell, NY 607-324-1735 25 

Indian Hills Golf Painted Post, NY 607-523-8060 25 

Mark Twain GC Elmira, NY 607-737-5770 25 

Shepard Hills Waverly, NY 607-565-9500 25 

Smethport CC Smethport, PA 814-887-5641 25 

Tioga Nichols, NY 607-699-3881 25 

Towanda CC Towanda, PA 570-265-6222 25 

Twin Hickory Hornell, NY 607-324-1441 25 

Tyoga Country Club Wellsboro, PA 570-724-1653 25 

Watkins Glen Golf Watkins Glen, NY 607-535-2340 25 

Wellsville CC Wellsville, NY 585-593-6337 25 

White Deer Golf Williamsport, PA 570-221-9116 25 

Willow Creek Big Flats, NY 607-562-8898 25 
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Where Next? 
Well, we are off to a good start for 2020, we’re glad to say.  The new POS system gives us necessary  

information to make better financial decisions. At this point, we have 50% of last year’s  

memberships paid in full and are on track to have about 215 memberships which would be a slight 

increase from 2019.  Realize, we reached a peak of ~350 memberships in 2002.  Wow is right! 

Younger people are joining to help support all of us hopefully for a long time to come. They have 

helped lower the average age to 56 which is a trend we wish to see more of.  

We have had an increase in the number of winter club rentals and are looking to be open more next 

winter for income to help keep your dues down.  We will also strive to cut cost where possible.  

 

We have a limited work staff and need volunteer workers too which you can’t always plan on.   

Now, we need all of us to do our part by participating as much as we can. For some, it is not easy. 

But without all of us, the future will be a struggle. We are trying to accomplish this without a dues  

assessment as was often the case in the early days of this club!   

 

This is your country club and it can only continue to be a great place to golf and socialize with 

your support.  We owe this to the founding fathers of CVRA.    

 

How can you help? 

1. Recruit others to join the club 

2. Help promote a positive culture for all members and guests 
at the club.  Lead by example! 

3. Participate in leagues and tournaments. 

4. Spend some money on food, beverages and in the Pro Shop. 

5. Be a productive member with ideas and solutions to  
problems.   

 

Welcome back!  Bring your best attitude to brighten the day for 

all.  Have fun as time is a fleeting commodity as a few of us realize.  No time for anything but fun. 

Be thoughtful of others, give a little, make it a good experience for everyone.  Realize the people 

working here are doing it at a price most of us wouldn’t accept.  If we all do this, we will have a 

great year and we want a great year!  Now put on a smile and get ready for a lot of golf!!! 
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Cowanesque Valley Recreation Association 

CVRA was incorporated in 1963 and does 

business as River Valley Country Club.   

Membership in this corporation shall be  

obtained by application to the board of  

directors (BOD) and upon approval, a  

membership certificate shall be issued  

upon payment of $100.    

 

You will have all privileges of membership  

including the right to vote subject to  

payment of your Annual Golf Membership 

Dues.    
 

Board Of Directors 

The business of CVRA is managed by a board of nine directors.  All directors are elected for a (3) 

year term and may serve no more than (2) consecutive (3) year terms.  In the event that no  

qualified candidates exist to fill the Board of Director vacancies, the Association Members will have 

the responsibility to re-elect Board members who have served (2) consecutive terms.   

The current BOD is as follows: 

 

 

 

 

 

Annual Meeting 

The annual meeting is currently held the 3rd Sunday in November.  A review of the season  

including a Financial report is provided.  An election for (3) directors  will also be done. 

 

Regular Meetings 

Monthly meetings are scheduled as needed to discuss the business of the corporation.   

 

Committees 

The BOD determines the committees for the operation of the corporation.  Each committee has a 

clear function and set of duties along with a chairman.  Any member of the club can be asked to 

join a committee.  At the present time, there are four active committees:  Finance,  

Membership, Tournament, and House. 

 

2020 2021 2022 

Shawn Ianson Jim Brarens (President) Jeff Goodolf (Vice President) 

Sheldon Johnson Ben Howe  Mary Goodolf (Secretary) 

Jay Frey (Treasurer) Ryan Vargeson Jim Edgcomb 
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FROM THE BAR AND KITCHEN 

 

We hope to see more people stay at the club to socialize, have a drink or two and grab a bite to eat 

after playing a round of golf.   We will expand our kitchen menu this year and are looking into the 

purchase of a pizza oven to make frozen pizzas. 

We will offer more food specials on our busier league 

nights as we continue to hear a request for more food.   

 

We are also looking forward to the new Friday Fun 

night.  So, please stop by and see us at the bar!  

  

Patty Tracy 

Food and Beverage Coordinator 

 

FROM THE SUPERINTENDENT 

 

We had a very mild winter with no major weather damage to the course.  The course crew is back 

to work preparing the course for another golf season. 

Our goal as usual is to have the course ready for league 

play in May if not sooner.  

We have a few items to accomplish to get there.   

1. There are few dead trees and limbs to  

remove from the course.   

2. The drainage issue by #1 tee is also being  

addressed. Some new pipe needs installed to allow 

the water to drain properly from the corner of hole 

#7 eventually down to hole #18 and #12 pond.  This wouldn’t be possible without Chuck  

Barber’s volunteer help and equipment which would be very expensive to rent.  Chuck has been 

very helpful to the club over the past few seasons so please thank Chuck when you see him. We 

plan to finish work on the new tee boxes started last year so they can be properly maintained 

this season. 

3. Some equipment repairs are also needed.  So the rush begins but we are looking forward to an-

other great golf season. Hope to see everyone out there.  

 

Fred Keill 

Superintendent 
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LEAGUES 

We will run the following leagues again this year. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

FRIDAY FUN LEAGUE 

The couple’s league on Friday will be replaced with a new “Friday Fun Night” concept with hopes 

to get more people at the course every Friday night.  It is open to everyone and you simply sign up 

each week you want to play.  Play will begin with a shotgun start every Friday at 5:00.  The Pro 

Shop will determine the format and teams for each night. Details will be posted on the league  

bulletin board including cost, prizes, etc. 

LEAGUE HANDICAP 

• Each league player will have (1) handicap that is used for all leagues you participate in. 

• Handicap = Average of Last 5 Scores — 36               (36 being par) 

 Example:  Suppose your last (5) scores are: 40, 44, 41, 39, 42 

 Average = 41.2 

 Handicap = 41.2 — 36      = 5.2        HDCP = 5         (round to nearest whole number) 

 NOTE:  This is a “league handicap” only.  USGA sanctioned handicaps are calculated in a 

different manner.   We can provide access to the GHIN handicap service if you wish to  

obtain an official USGA handicap.  See the next page for more about official handicaps. 

TEE IT FORWARD 

• We have been implementing the Tee It Forward concept in our leagues the past couple years. 

• TEE IT FORWARD encourages all golfers to play the course at a length that is aligned with 
their average driving distance.   Age should not be used to choose the tee box. 

• It is ultimately up to the player to fairly choose their tee based on integrity. 

• Choose a tee where you enjoy the game and are challenged fairly.   

• We believe the leagues can still be competitive, fair and enjoyable if everyone complies. 
 

 

Day Type Time Format 

Monday Men’s 3:00—6:00 

Two person team w/handicap 

Low Ball/Low Total each hole 

Bonus P0ints: +3 to –3 

Tuesday Senior 8:00 – 9:30 

Two person team w/handicap 

Low Ball/Low Total each hole 

Bonus Points: +1 (hit hdcp) 

Wednesday Ladies 3:00—6:00 
Two person team w/handicap 

Low Ball/Low Total each hole 

Thursday Men’s 3:00—6:00 

Two person team w/handicap 

Low Ball/Low Total each hole 

Bonus P0ints: +3 to –3 
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World Handicap System (WHS) 

For those of you who maintain your own personal, USGA sanctioned Handicap using the GHIN  
system, will need to learn about the new World Handicap System rolling out this season.   

“OLD” SYSTEM     VS     “NEW” WHS SYSTEM 

 
POSTING SCORES ON GHIN 

All players are expected to act with integrity by following the Rules of Handicapping.  Each score 
you post must be played in the company of at least one other person/marker, be played by the Rules 
of Golf,  and be properly adjusted to record a max net double bogey each hole.   Also, you should 
post scores before midnight on day played to maintain integrity of your handicap and realize  
weather conditions for the day you play may also be factored in. 
 
Note: The GHIN system allows you to post scores hole by hole which will help you adjust your 
scores to “net double bogey”. If you purchased a GHIN handicap and need help with the new  
system, please stop by the Pro Shop to discuss things or send me an email. 
 
I will also post additional HDCP info on our bulletin boards and web site for your review. 

WHO This decision comes straight from the USGA and R&A – it is the new standard and 

we must adopt. 

WHAT Combines (8) different systems into (1) universal world-wide handicap system.  

WHEN The WHS and new GHIN platform rolled out on January 6th  

WHERE All across the world!  

WHY The USGA, R&A and other handicap associations wanted to make all course ratings, 

handicapping, and calculations universal. While the handicap system is not perfect 

(and never has been), it is the conduit that allows golfers of all skill levels to play a 

fair match – it is also one of the main reasons golf is unlike many other sports. Even 

a high-handicapper can play a professional using handicaps to make an even match. 

HOW In order to calculate your COURSE HANDICAP, players may go to:  
www.usga.org/content/usga/home-page/course-handicap-calculator.html  
You will need to know your HANDICAP INDEX, the COURSE RATING, SLOPE 
RATING, and PAR (these metrics will calculate your course handicap).  

OLD SYSTEM WHS 

Avg of  the 10 best out of 20 scores Avg of the 8 best out of 20 scores 

Hdcp Index was updated on the 1st and 

15th of each month 

Hdcp Index will be updated daily  
(provided you submitted a score the day before) 

ESC—the max score on each hole was 

based on your handicap  

Max score will be “Net Double Bogey” 

    max = par + 2 + strokes you have on hole 

Weather plays no role in scores. Weather conditions may be used to adjust score  
(provided at least 8 eligible players submit scores) 
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MEN’S ASSOCIATION 
    Looking for something new to try?   

       Do you like to play your own ball in events?  
    Were you a fan of the Dew Sweepers?   This may be for you!   

WHAT IS IT?   
• A group of guys that would enjoy some friendly competition followed by a drink or two on the 

patio as we share a few laughs and bask in the glory or the defeat of the day’s round! 

• There will be (5) events. (1) per month. 

• Each event will be held on a Sunday morning (start time 9:00 am).   

• Pairings will be made by Pro Shop but you can request playing partners. 

• You DON’T have to play ALL events to join. 
 

• The schedule is tentatively set for the following dates : 
1. May 17th 

2. June 14th 

3. July 25th 

4. August 23rd 

5. September 13th 
 

WHAT IS THE ENTRY FEE? 

• $40 total    ($25 to prize pot)   ($15 to meal at end of season) 

• Optional Skins Game: $5 extra at each event (gross and net like league play) 
 
 

WHAT IS THE FORMAT/SCORING SYSTEM?   
• Each event is Individual based with handicap. 

• A different Point system such as Callaway, Stableford, Quota, Peoria will be used each event 

 Details about system will be posted before event 
 

• Each event you play, you will earn points as follows: 
 1st = 10 pts      
 2nd = 7  pts    
 3rd = 5  pts    
 4th = 4  pts     
 5th = 3  pts    
 6th  = 2 pts       
 All other participants get 1 point for playing.    

 
 

Prizes/Meal 
• On the day of the last event, a meal will be provided after conclusion of round.   

• Prize winners for the season will be awarded based on Total Points Earned.  
 
 

NOTE: 
Players who play in the Men’s Association will be given first preference for playing in the Battle of 
the Border with Indian Hills this year. 
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HOLE IN ONE CLUB 

The Rules 
• The annual fee to join the club is $10.00.  If you wish to join, see the 

pro shop. 

• A hole in one can be recorded only during the club season which runs 

from May 1 through October 31 of each year.  

• You must be with at least two other witnesses. 

 

• The golf round must be a recordable score. You may not be 

hole jumping around the course playing holes multiple times during 

the round. 

 

• You must play from your “regular tee” or back farther than you  

normally play.  If you are a white tee player, you can’t play from the 

red tees to claim prize even in a tournament. However if you are a 

white tee player, you can win if teeing off from the blue tees. 

• Mulligans cannot be used to win hole in one prize money. 

• Hole #12 - see below for unique payout rules. 

 

Prize Fund 

• Money received each year will be dispersed at an equal percentage to each of the three shorter 

par three holes (3, 5, and 16). 

• Until further notice, the Board feels it fair to the members to freeze the money going into hole 

#12’s pot and to divide the yearly amount evenly among the other three par 3 holes.  In this way, 

the successful members will receive a bit more with each hole in one on the other par 3 holes.   

 

Hole in One Winner(s) 

• At the end of each season, hole winners will receive amounts equal to an even division of the 

money in that same hole.  If there are no winners on a given hole, the pot of money for that hole, 

carries forward to the next season. 

• There will be a $500 reward for a hole in one on any par 4 hole. 

 

Hole #12  

• Hole #12 has a unique payout until further notice.  A limit of $2,000 will be awarded to any  

single winner making a hole in one from the upper tees.   If two golfers get a hole in one, each 

will receive $1K.  If three golfers, or more, are successful in a given season, they will split the  

entire pot evenly.  $2K seems to be a fair reward on #12.   

• Lower Tee boxes will receive an equal payout to the other par 3’s current year’s allocation 

amount.  Example:  $1500 is paid to the hole in one club for a given year.  $500 will be allocated 

to holes 3,5,16.  If a lower tee box player gets a hole in one, they would also receive $500.  Of 

course, multiple winners on the same hole split the pot on that hole evenly.  
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May 2020 
SUN MON TUE WED THU FRI SAT 

     1 2 

3 4 

 

5 6 7 8 9 

10 11 

Men’s 

Leagues 

12 13 14 

Men’s 

Leagues 

15 16 

Par 3 

Shootout 

17 

Men’s  

Association  

18 

Men’s 

Leagues 

19 

Senior 

League 

20 

Ladies 

League 

21 

Men’s 

League 

22 23 

24 25 

Memorial 

Day—NO 

Leagues 

26 

Senior 

League 

27 

Ladies 

League 

28 

Men’s 

League 

29 30 

31       


